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Robert Taylor Pension Applications

The following pages are sheets from applications that Robert and later his widow
made to obtain a Florida Confederate Pension.

Civil war veterans of the Union Army were eligible for a federal pension.
Confederate veterans were not.  Most of the southern states passed laws giving
a small pension to veterans of the Confederate Army.  These could be obtained
by aging soldiers and by surviving widows of the soldiers for their lifetimes.  Even
though the stipends were small, some young women married these old men to
get the pension after their death.  As a result, the last surviving Confederate
Widow was still living in March 2000.  She was married to her husband in 1927
when he was 82 and she was 21.

The Florida pension started in 1885 with a pension of five dollars a month.  The
law was changed several times, with a new bill introduced with every session of
the legislature.  The value increased over the years.

Robert first filed in 1887.  After he died in 1897, his widow Permelia (his second
wife) filed on four different occasions.  Her’s was rejected at least twice due to
the lack of the appropriate paperwork.  Her last application was in 1909 in
response to a new act.  She was approved and received a payment of ten dollars
per month.  Permelia died in 1924.

These papers were important to me.  When Mary Harrison sent them to me the
first time, I had no knowledge that Robert was a Confederate veteran.  There
was no oral tradition in the family about the service.  These applications had
sufficient information for me to obtain official records of his service, which led me
to write the “Bloody Lane” story.

Pages are legal size



Robert’s Pension Application
1887

This was the first application Robert made along with the certification.  It tells of
his service in the Confederate Army.  It was approved, probably for $5 per
month.  I assume he received it for the rest of his life.











Permelia’s First Pension Application
1901

This was the first application Permelia made after his death.  According to the
form, it was at least initially rejected because it was not taken before the County
board and did not have a physician’s certificate.  There is also an affidavit
confirming Robert’s military service included.













Permelia’s Second Pension Application
1903

This was the second application Permelia made.  Frequently people had to
reapply because the law changed requiring reapplication and a change in
benefits.  The law changed many times.  She was approved for $8 per month.











Permelia’s Third Pension Application?
1905

There appears to be another application that is not included in the file.  All we
have is the following rejection letter saying that it was not filed properly.





Permelia’s Fourth Pension Application
1909

After another new act was passed, Permelia filed again for a pension.  She was
approved for $120 per year or $10 per month.  This is the last one on record.  I
assume she received this until her death in 1924.

Although not legible on this copy (green ink), the text at the bottom of the last
sheet says, “This pension was increased to $150 per year on July 1, 1913 a/c
husband enlisted in Florida.”  Apparently the law changed, giving a bonus to
those who fought for Florida.
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